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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held virtually by Zoom on 27th April 2020

Present:  Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, R Catford, B Fitzsimmons, S Smith, A Palmer, H Palmer, 
Clerk M Whiting, Ward Cllr Collins, 0 members of public
Public participation: No members of public in attendance.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies received and accepted from Parish Cllrs A Goodyear (unwell) & J Bean (unwell)
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell Payments.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 9th March 2020 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  

4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
​Disabled parking bay has been installed by CBC on Manor Road. Residents have complained it is in the wrong place as on the opposite side of the road to the shops. Ward Cllr Collins will query with highways.
Village Garden Services are progressing with pond area refurbishment.

5. CORONAVIRUS PANDEMIC

The COVID-19/ Coronavirus pandemic and the unprecedented in peacetime Government measures in response to the crisis (e.g. prohibitions on gatherings, social distancing, self-isolation and shielding of those deemed to be the most vulnerable) have meant that the requirement for local authorities to hold public meetings in person with all members present in one place cannot be met. The statutory requirements for meetings are mainly contained in the Local Government Act 1972 (“the 1972 Act”) and the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (“the 1960 Act”). In recognition of the problem of holding and attending meetings the Government included s.78 in the Coronavirus Act 2020. The Local Authorities and Police and Crime Panels (Coronavirus) (Flexibility of Local Authority and Police and Crime Panel Meetings) (England and Wales) Regulations 2020 (“the 2020 Regulations”) came in to force on 4th April 2020. Broadly speaking, the 2020 Regulations enable local councils to hold remote meetings (including by video and telephone conferencing) for a specified period until May next year. They also remove the requirement to hold an annual meeting. This would apply to the election of the chairman, the first business at the annual council meeting. Therefore the current chairman will remain in place until an annual meeting is held (possibly next year) unless the council decide to elect a replacement earlier. Parish meetings are not included within the definition and, as such, there is nothing permitting them to meet remotely. Current Government guidance means that parish meetings should not take place in person, including the annual meeting of the electors.

It was AGREED to delegate authority under s101, LGA 1972 for decision making to the Clerk to authorise decisions and payments in consultation with the Chairman and Vice Chair or one other Councillor by email. Parish Council to hold further remote meetings on an ad hoc basis if and when required.

It was AGREED Parish Warden Darren Hunter remain off work on full pay until Clerk receives further advice from Government or NALC. Complaints received regarding dog waste bin emptying. CBC waste services still operating.
Caddington Care have provided fantastic support to Caddington residents and also gained many more volunteers willing to assist residents during the pandemic. Below are some of the actions they have taken to date:

· A committee meeting was already scheduled for March 17th. This was extended to include Chairman of Parish Council and 2 councillors, Dr Verity, and two more representatives from Dr’s surgery, representatives from the school, All Saint’s Church, the Youth Club and Community Santa Float. At the meeting the group formed a new committee – ‘CaddingtonCobra’ to operate for the duration of the Corona crisis. 

· Leaflet printed with contact details and distributed to every household over w/e 21st March by Scouts. 

· Most of our regular volunteers are retired/elderly. Over next few days new/young volunteers poured in. New volunteers all issued with Cobra ID cards. 

· Requests for help with shopping and prescriptions have increased massively (20 calls a day). New volunteers used. 

· List of prescriptions kept during day and collected by one volunteer at end of day. 

· Good links with Surgery, pharmacy, Co-op and general store/ post office. 

· Befriending network set up to cover existing clients, with team leaders monitoring 4 volunteers each with 4 clients. This may be extended to include new clients. 

· Delivering hot meals to clients using local business currently unable to trade as usual. 
It was AGREED to formally thank Caddington Care and their volunteers for all their hard work and wonderful support to the village during this difficult time. The parish council wish to assist in any way they can and request Caddington Care contact the Clerk or Chairman if any support or financial assistance is required. Councillors also aware that vulnerable residents have been contacted by CBC community hub group and wish to pass on their thanks via Ward Cllr Collins. Cllr Collins advised that CBC have been largely successful making contact with the vulnerable list they’ve been supplied.
6. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Police: 22 offences (7 of which in Watling St) reported in March. 

All CaddWatch activities have been suspended and Speed watch training cancelled due to coronavirus.

7. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Ward Cllr Collins advised green bin collections will recommence Monday, however tidy tips will remain closed. Reopening tips is a priority however CBC need support of the Police as currently classed as an unnecessary trip, and may also need assistance if large numbers turn up. Bedfordshire Fire Service are urging residents not to have bonfires during the crisis.
CBC are continuing to consult on planning applications and consider any comments made. Ward Cllr Collins had emailed a detailed explanation of the current process due to the crisis which was forwarded to all Parish Councilors. 
Clerk has forwarded email communications from CBC. CBC are prioritising services that are essential and are keeping their website up to date with service updates changing on a daily basis www.centralbedfordshire.gov.uk/covidinfo
As well as prioritising services, they are also reconfiguring resources to focus on those activities which are paramount to public safety and public health and request residents to bear with them and consider if request is absolutely critical. 

CBC has set up a COVID-19 Community Hub to respond to requests for support from those who are clinically vulnerable (people whose health conditions mean they need to be shielded from the virus as it could be especially dangerous to them if they were infected) or from others who are vulnerable and do not have access to family or friends for help.

The Hub has been busy making up and delivering food parcels to those most in need. Staff are also proactively calling vulnerable residents to clarify what help and support they might need to ensure the right support can be put in place. 

If any concerns about any vulnerable residents that you feel don’t have the support of friends and family and are in need,  please complete form on website at www.centralbedfordshire.gov.uk/covidhelp or call 0300 300 8900. This helpline is available 7 days a week (9am-4pm at the weekends).

Requests for help are being responded to by a combination of support from either Central Bedfordshire Council colleagues, or where appropriate, referred to core Voluntary Sector Organisations such as the Bedfordshire Rural Communities Charity who run the Good Neighbour Schemes. Clerk has forwarded Stanbridge Community Response group contact details to CBC.

Preparing for additional mortuary provision: A sad reality of this pandemic is that CBC are expecting the number of deaths in Bedfordshire to increase, as has been seen in other parts of the country and across the world. Working with Bedfordshire Local Resilience Forum partners to prepare a building on the RAF Henlow base as a temporary resting place should it be needed. 

Communications: Prime Minister has written to every household in the country. This letter and leaflet include the core advice which CBC had planned to include in their document so to avoid duplication and encouraging activity that may not be conclusive to the stay at home message, they are rethinking approach.  Intend to amplify key advice through other channels including on our waste vehicles, lamppost banners and through conventional and social media.

8. DEFIBRILLATOR

Supply has been put into feeder Pillar and connection confirmed from Andy Clark, CBC highways lighting 24th April.

Clerk will organise installation of a meter with EDF Energy.

9. BUS SHELTER
CBC have deferred discussion of the bus shelter due to prioritising services and decision making.
Complaints have been made to CBC of fly tipping in the brick shelter. Items have been moved to Heathfield Centre. 
The parish council approve of the NHS thanks sign currently installed at the shelter. 
10. GRANTS & VILLAGER/ORG OF YEAR
Due to Annual Parish Meeting being cancelled, Clerk will post grant cheques to organisations awarded at last meeting.

It was AGREED to defer Villager and Organisation of Year awards.
11. CORRESPONDENCE

25/3 Cllr Patrick Smith resignation – Clerk forwarded to CBC Monitoring Officer Brian Dunleavy. Advised vacancy will remain unadvertised at present due to crisis.

Beds Bugle – 22/3 email fwd to Cllrs

Numerous emails have been received from organisations regarding Covid-19 and local council changes in legislation which Clerk has forwarded to Cllrs.


12. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
From 1st April 2020 Clerk’s salary has increased by one salary scale point and office allowance to £26pcm.
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment and two authorised signatories were instructed to sign the below cheques:
	Date
	Cheque
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/04/2020
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £      10.00 

	01/04/2020
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £      45.00 

	01/04/2020
	STO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £  1,558.53 

	25/04/2020
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      53.53 

	24/04/2020
	DD
	O2
	PC & Warden phone 
	 £      54.89 

	25/04/2020
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     625.39 

	06/04/2020
	106233
	M Whiting
	Balance salary & expenses 
	 £     219.86 

	06/04/2020
	106234
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension
	 £     747.01 

	06/04/2020
	106235
	HMRC
	Tax NI
	 £     801.49 

	06/04/2020
	106236
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maint 
	 £     638.62 

	06/04/2020
	106237
	Bidwells LLP
	Rushmore Park rent
	 £     100.00 

	06/04/2020
	106238
	Caddington School PTA
	Grant:1 BBQ & tools
	 £     300.00 

	06/04/2020
	106239
	Collings Wells Hall
	Grant:replacement LED lighting
	 £     400.00 

	06/04/2020
	106240
	Keech Hospice
	Grant:Wellbeing centre costs
	 £     500.00 

	06/04/2020
	106241
	Caddington WI
	Grant:Hearing loop and advertising group
	 £     599.95 

	06/04/2020
	106242
	Caddington Scout Group
	Grant:Scout Group flags
	 £     450.00 

	06/04/2020
	106243
	Caddington Pre-School
	Grant:Classroom Cloakroom Tidy
	 £     349.39 

	06/04/2020
	106244
	Caddington Community Float
	Grant:Christmas float lights,snow machine,insurance
	 £     172.94 

	06/04/2020
	106245
	Aley Green Cemetery
	Precept Contribution 2020/21
	 £  3,241.00 

	06/04/2020
	106246
	DM Payroll Services
	Payroll  & pension return 2020/21
	 £     142.00 

	06/04/2020
	106247
	Community Heartbeat
	Defib support 2017 & 2018 (missed prev!)
	 £     302.40 


	01/05/2020
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £      10.00 

	01/05/2020
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £      45.00 

	01/05/2020
	STO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £  1,500.00 

	01/05/2020
	DD
	Affinity Water
	One off pay before transfer to Castle
	 £     170.76 

	08/05/2020
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      37.71 

	25/05/2020
	DD
	O2
	PC & Warden phone 
	 £      54.89 

	25/05/2020
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     625.39 

	01/05/2020
	106248
	M Whiting
	Balance salary & expenses 
	 £     212.35 

	01/05/2020
	106249
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension
	 £     747.01 

	01/05/2020
	106250
	HMRC
	Tax NI
	 £     801.49 

	01/05/2020
	106251
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maint 
	 £     638.62 

	01/05/2020
	106252
	Zurich Municipal
	Insurance renewal 
	 £  1,850.34 

	01/05/2020
	106253
	New Leaf Business Solutions
	Annual website support
	 £     190.00 


It was AGREED further payments requiring authorisation and signatory are delegated to Barclays Bank authorised signatories Chair M Russell, Vice Chair M Tomlin and Cllr A Palmer to make payments out of meetings under delegated powers. Clerk to report back details of payments to next meeting. Clerk has contacted Barclays Bank for online banking, however this has to be done over the phone or on branch by each signatory. Barclays waiting times on the phone are currently over 1hour. Toddington Parish Council have online banking with Unity Bank. It was AGREED Clerk to investigate alternative online banking providers and if easier, open another account and arrange transfer. 
13. PLANNING 

Planning committee minutes of 2nd March had been circulated to all Councillors and approved by committee.

Clerk will forward details of any future planning applications to Planning committee members to make their own individual comments and representations direct to CBC.

CB/20/00671/FULL Jockey Farm Caravan Park, Watling Street, Caddington, Dunstable, LU6 3QP

Retrospective: Change of use of land on an existing Gypsy site, for residential and touring caravans, with hardstanding, parking and related infrastructural development.

STRONGLY OBJECT. We are sorry to see that this is a retrospect planning application, probably meaning that the four proposed caravans are already in place and occupied. This is green belt and AONB. By extending the site into this area it would have a harmful effect on the green belt and also on the AONB. We have not seen any documentation that shows any special circumstances to say why the site should extend into the green belt. This is detrimental to the area by extending the wrong way to the rear. A few years ago members from Caddington and Kensworth parish councils and two senior officers from C.B.C. and the G&T liaison officer visited all the traveller sites along the A5 and at this location CBC officers agreed that it would not be beneficial to extend the site up the hill where this application has gone.
CB/20/01284/FULL Land opposite No 1 Winchfield, Caddington, Luton LU1 4NE
Two new detached dwellings with attached garages and the creation of a single replacement visitor parking space
STRONGLY OBJECT to this application on the grounds laid out below:

When the cul-du-sac of Winchfield was granted permission by South Beds. District council Caddington parish council was informed by them that the entrance road and the strip of land proposed for the new dwellings would now and in the future would not be considered for development because of it’s green belt status and that it could cause a harmful effect by bringing forward further development and could mean loss of the woodland.

We understand that they do not own all the proposed land.

Green belt: The proposed area for development is in the green belt and green belt policy has strict guidance for new developments and this does not meet the criteria.

Neighbourhood plan: This is contrary to Caddington’s neighbourhood plan on green belt and the land was excluded from the plan as unsuitable for development

CB/20/01186/FULL Hilltop Pipers Lane Aley Green 

Removal of redundant commercial buildings erection of four x2 bed detached chalet bungalow

No objection, although 3 dwellings may be more suitable on this site.

CB/20/00968/FULL 68 Elm Avenue, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4HT

Removal of existing conservatory & construction of new single storey front & rear extensions

No objection 


CB/20/00856/FULL 125 Dunstable Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4AN

Extension to Existing Porch

No objection

CB/20/01113/FULL 93 Five Oaks, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4JD

First floor rear extension and internal alterations to main dwelling

No objection
Meeting Closed at 8:10pm
1
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------

